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The Executive Office retained the services of Patton Boggs, LLP through a competitive Request for Qualifications in 2005 and has received federal lobbying services from Patton Boggs from February 2006 until the present.  This report includes outcomes from the previous three years.  The report seeks to focus on the outcomes as requested by the council, rather than the details of all meetings, analysis and advocacy include in the Executive Office’s on-going interaction with Patton Boggs.  This report is limited to the work performed by Patton Boggs and does not include all Executive Office or department lobbying efforts. 

The contract with Patton Boggs does not duplicate or replace the work performed by The Ferguson Group under contract with the King County Council (the Council).  The Ferguson Group is the lead consultant on the county’s Federal Agenda developed in collaboration with all county departments, the Executive Office and the Council, and adopted annually by the Council.  However, the Patton Boggs work is consistent with the county’s federal agenda and does not conflict with any of the policy or appropriations items in the agenda. 
As described in the Patton Boggs contract, they are to provide assistance on emerging federal issues of interest to the Executive, and provide advocacy, monitoring, reporting services, grant research and assistance and other appropriation services, and coalition building on the following issues:
· Health Care Technology and Promotion of Interoperability

· Quality Health Care

· Transportation

· Salmon and Puget Sound Recovery

· Alternative Energy & Climate Change

Outcomes for Health Care Technology, 
Promotion of Interoperability & Quality Health Care
Patton Boggs facilitated several meetings in Washington, DC in 2006 that contributed to the development of the US Department of Health & Human Services (HHS) health care initiative focused on consumer access to performance and quality of care information.  In January 2007, the Puget Sound Health Alliance (the Alliance) was announced as the first Community Leader for Value-Driven Health Care at an event in Seattle with HHS Secretary Leavitt, Governor Gregoire and the numerous organizations involved with the Puget Sound Health Alliance.  Secretary Leavitt did an additional follow-up meeting to continue the collaboration between the federal government and the Puget Sound regional effort to improve quality of care and expand transparency and consumer access to quality of care information.
The Alliance has since become a part of a network of such regional organizations known as the Chartered Value-Exchange (CVEs).  This affiliation has provided opportunities to share experiences and access technical assistance and expertise through HHS and the other certified CVEs.  In addition, Secretary Leavitt sought to provide access to Medicare data for the CVEs to include in consumer quality reports.  However, due to some legal challenges, the Alliance has not yet been able to incorporate Medicare data into the Alliance’s Community Checkup report on health care performance in the Puget Sound region.  The work of Patton Boggs has included seeking a legislative fix through the Senate Finance Committee to the legal challenges of providing Medicare data to the CVEs.  Our current focus is to seek special consideration and access to health care information technology funds for the CVEs under the new leadership at HHS.  We recently prepared a joint letter from the Alliance and several other CVEs to Secretary Daschle. 
In addition to the work with HHS, Patton Boggs facilitated the Executive’s engagement in the Progressive Policy Institute’s interest in Alliance as a regional model for curtailing costs and improving transparency and quality of health care.  In addition to publishing a Case Study in Innovation on the Alliance, the PPI also hosted a forum with Executive Sims and other leaders in health care quality reform.  The audience included numerous congressional staff and health care industry and consumer representatives.  This venue furthered the promotion of the Alliance in the health care reform debate at the national level and the importance of providing resource to organizations at the regional level addressing the quality of care; not just access to care.
In the past few months, Patton Boggs has been advocating for the CVEs to be critical recipients of any health care information technology investments, including funds for electronic medical records, a key component of the Alliance’s reform efforts. 

Patton Boggs will continue to provide policy analysis and suggest opportunities for the Alliance and the coalition of CVEs nationally to gain attention and access data and financial support for their efforts to improve quality of care.  As a member of the Alliance, King County benefits directly from better performance in the regional health care market and increased consumer access to quality information. 
More recently, Patton Boggs has been advocating in support of health care information technology as part of the federal stimulus bill.  The most recent versions of the bill includes opportunities for both the Seattle-King County Department of Public Health and the Alliance to receive health IT funds, including $300 million to support regional or sub-national efforts towards health information exchange network such as the Alliance.
Outcomes for Transportation

The primary direction to Patton Boggs was to assist King County to: 1) lay the ground work for reform of our national transportation infrastructure system, with an increased investment in transit and non-motorized options; and 2) develop and implement a national strategy on climate change that includes the transportation sector.  More importantly, to tie these two issues together at the federal level.  

To this end, the primary task and outcome for Patton Boggs was ensuring a strong focus on strategies to reduce Vehicle Miles Traveled (VMT) and support increased federal funding for transit, including leveraging the Bush Administration’s interest in “value pricing” pilot programs.  In 2006, with help from Patton Boggs, King County secured a $1.9 million grant for a pay-as-you-drive insurance pilot.  Key meetings with the United States Department of Transportation (USDOT), congressional transportation leadership and the White House Office Council on Environmental Quality contributed to securing the competitive grant.  

Following that success, King County became one of three partners along with Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT), and the Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) to submit an Urban Partnership grant to USDOT to promote the “4 T’s” of the USDOT Congestion Pricing Initiative (Tolling, Transit, Telecommuting and Technology).  Patton Boggs played an integral part in arranging for meetings and discussions with high-level staff at USDOT; including direct involvement with final negotiations with USDOT on the selection of the Lake Washington Urban Partnership proposal.  The WSDOT, PSRC and King County proposal was one of five selected in a highly competitive process in 2007 and resulted in the USDOT committing $138.7 million to institute tolling on SR-520, including $41 million for hybrid buses (30 King County/15 Sound Transit) and funding for construction of the Redmond Park and Ride lot.  
The Executive’s strong relationship with USDOT and their interest in our work in King County led to an opportunity for the Executive to address state legislative transportation leaders from across the country at the White House Transportation Summit in November 2007.  Invited guests included Senator Mary Margaret Haugen, Representative Judy Clibborn and Representative Fred Jarrett from Washington State.  A post-event lunch with the Washington attendees and USDOT allowed us to continue to discuss our strong interest in implementing our Lake Washington Urban Partnership proposal.  Important legislative milestones for the Urban Partnership proposal were achieved by the legislature in the 2008 session.  This past June, we were able to secure an early release of funds from the grant, including $2.5 million for the Redmond Park and Lot to begin construction this summer.  

In preparation for the federal transportation reauthorization bill known as SAFETEA-LU, we began meeting in early 2007 with key pro-transit leaders in the House and the Senate as well as coordinating our work with American Public Transportation Association and the Brookings Institute’s Metropolitan Program.  In April 2008, Executive Sims was invited to testify before the House Transportation and Infrastructure subcommittee on Highways & Transit, to advocate for a holistic approach to transportation reform, including expansion of transit and smart growth strategies to reduce Vehicle Miles Traveled (VMT) and sprawl; and the promotion of tolls as a financing mechanism for roads and transit.  We also began working with a new coalition brought to our attention by Patton Boggs that includes, American Public Transit Association (APTA), Smart Growth America, Reconnecting America, the Brookings Institute and other pro-transit allies to build a campaign for more investment in transit, non-motorized alternatives and transit-oriented development in the new reauthorization bill. This group is called the Transportation for America (T4America) Campaign and is also aggressively involved in advocating for more transit investment as part of the stimulus package.
In 2008, we also received legal analysis, counsel and advocacy support as we addressed the impact of new Federal Transit Administration (FTA) regulations for charter bus service.  The new and complicated rules impacted the special event service previously provided by King County for the Mariners’ games, SeaFair, UW football and other special events.  With Patton Boggs assistance, and significant interaction with our congressional delegation, the Mariners and the FTA, we were able to receive a waiver from the FTA for the remainder of the Mariners’ 2008 season.  This service provides revenue to King County and is an important public service.  We also were able to negotiate a joint service arrangement for SeaFair that significantly reduced the number of buses idling in Seattle neighborhoods.  In the fall of 2008, the FTA Administrator personally called to award $2.2 million to King County in clean fuel discretionary grant funds for hybrid buses, referencing our cooperation with FTA in implementing the new rule.  However, we continue to make repeal or alternative interpretation of the charter bus rule a priority for Patton Boggs. 
More recently, we secured a contract with USDOT for important carbon modeling work to allow us to consider the greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions impact on a project-by-project basis.  When complete, this work should allow us to consider the GHG emissions of various alternatives for specific transportation infrastructure projects.  This is an important tool as we move to be one of the first counties in the country to require accounting and mitigation for GHG impacts as part of the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) project review.  We also hope this tool contributes to the debate at the national level for including GHG emissions as part of National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) project review.  This would be a major break-through regionally and nationally for addressing transportation impacts to climate change and a policy decision that should lead to more investment in transit, non-motorized alternatives and smart growth strategies.  Both USDOT and the U.S. House Select Committee on Global Warming and Energy Independence are very interested in the development of this modeling tool as they consider legislation regulating GHG emissions from the transportation sector at the federal level.
In addition, Patton Boggs expertise and access on aviation issues allowed us to benefit from their broader advocacy on our behalf.  During late spring of 2007, King County International Airport (KCIA) discovered that they were $17.6 million short for runway rehabilitation.  We were able to quickly mobilize KCIA staff and Patton Boggs to prepare a successful request to obtain $17.6 million in recaptured Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) funds to make up the shortfall.  A key to this outcome was a meeting with Executive Sims, the FAA Associate Administrator and the former FAA Counsel, now a Patton Boggs representative.  

Patton Boggs also provided legal and advocacy assistance with the FAA regarding the potential transfer of King County International Airport as part of the Burlington Northern Santa Fe Trail purchase. 

Outcomes for Salmon & Puget Sound Recovery
This scope of work has been limited as the new state agency to support Puget Sound recovery was not formally established until 2007 and the Action Agenda was just adopted this past December.  However, Patton Boggs was influential in encouraging us to expand salmon recovery to include Puget Sound recovery as there were signs of “salmon fatigue” from Congress and a loss of interest in funding a species specific recovery effort for Puget Sound.  Patton Boggs also arranged for a meeting with Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) staff working on innovative water quality cap & trade system pilot programs around the country in order to better understand how we might use these tools for Puget Sound recovery and possibly develop an EPA supported pilot in the Puget Sound.  This concept is included in the Action Agenda adopted in December.
We have continued to discuss how to jointly collaborate and support the Partnership’s federal agenda, including the legislation establishing an office within EPA to coordinate the expanded efforts to address pollution impacts on Puget Sound and authorize grants to local communities, as well as regular appropriations requests in the Interior and Environment Appropriations bill.  With Patton Boggs assistance, we have kept the Partnership informed of the stimulus package developments and requested their advocacy on a number of issues related to water and wastewater infrastructure.  Patton Boggs was successful in linking King County with other concerned large urban water and wastewater systems who are taking a lead in offering amendments to the stimulus bill to ensure our systems are eligible for grant funds, not just loans. 

Outcomes for Alternative Energy & Climate Change
With the election of the new Democratic Congress in 2006, we got to work immediately on making progress on climate change legislation at the federal level and support for alternative energy promotion.  Patton Boggs provided analysis and arranged for an early round of meetings with all the House and Senate members with climate legislation in development, including Senators Boxer, Lieberman, and McCain.  We also began to collaborate with other counties and cities in advocating for the establishment of the Energy Efficiency & Conservation Block Grant program (EECBG) conceived by the US Conference of Mayors and similar to the Community Development Block Grant program that provides money directly to cities and counties to spend on eligible projects. In the case of the EECBG program, eligible projects would improve energy efficiency in transportation, building and other sectors.  We met with Energy and Commerce Chairman John Dingell’s climate staff and made a pitch for requiring regional collaboration under the EECBG program and were able to craft language with the bill’s sponsor for inclusion in the final version of the House bill.  We advocated for regional collaboration to ensure that cities and counties in the Puget Sound would work together to address climate change.  We were also active participants in advocating for the National Association of County Officials (NACO) support for final passage of the Energy bill. 
During this time, with Patton Boggs encouragement, we also joined Sierra Club in creating a county initiative focused on climate change similar to the Cool Mayor’s Initiative lead by Mayor Nickels.  The Cool Counties Initiative was launched at the 2007 NACO annual meeting, and it formed the core founding counties for the formation of a federal lobbying coalition called “Climate Communities”, conceived by the Ferguson Group (includes cities and counties).  The recent Climate Communities Blue Print calls for investment in many of the efforts to promote energy efficiency, VMT reduction, and adaption to climate change that are already underway in King County.  Climate Communities and King County have aggressively advocated for inclusion of funding the EECBG program in the stimulus bill.  In the most recent Senate version of the stimulus package, the EECBG program is targeted for $2.1 billion in formula funds and $2.1 billion in competitive funds.  We are proud to have been founding members of Climate Communities and for assisting the Ferguson Group to partner with International Council of Local Environmental Initiatives (ICLEI) to attract more cities and counties to Climate Communities.
Additionally, a major focus of 2007 and 2008 was the passage of a federal GHG emission cap & trade bill.  Working with both Patton Boggs, Center for Clean Air Policy, APTA and Climate Communities we aggressively advocated for action on a bill that would be certain to include strategies to reduce VMT, promote transit and smart growth strategies and provide money directly to local governments to address the impacts of climate change.  Our earlier access to Senator Boxer’s key staff and relationships with some important stakeholders led to an invitation for the Executive to testify before the Senate Environment and Public Works Committee at a hearing on the Climate Security Act of 2007 on the importance of investment in public transportation and other strategies to reduce VMT in order to cut the emission of greenhouse gases from the transportation sector.  Patton Boggs assisted with preparing the testimony and providing staff assistance at the hearing.  King County’s testimony and advocacy in follow-up meetings with key Senate staff contributed to inclusion of stronger VMT reduction strategies in the bill.  We were pleased to be part of the strong group of stakeholders, including Climate Communities, which worked toward the passage of the bill in Committee. 
Additional Work - Federal Stimulus Bills 

In August, 2008, Patton Boggs developed a large counties and cities group to do some joint advocacy on the actions proposed by Congress to stimulate the economy.  The first effort focused on the Housing and Economic Recovery Act legislation, otherwise known as the Foreclosure Bill.  We weighed in along with 15 other cities and counties with more than 46 million residents represented.  The bill ultimately provide $2.9 million in federal funds for King County to assist foreclosed homeowners and leverage the immediate and best use of foreclosed properties.  Federal Way, Auburn, Seattle and Bellevue also received direct assistance but smaller amounts and we are working to pool our region’s resources to have a wider impact.  
This same group of large cities and counties was mobilized to communicate on the federal economic recovery stimulus package now under consideration.  Their recent letter urged support for local governments in the stimulus bill and inclusion of several existing federal programs with direct allocations to cities and counties such as Community Block Development Grant (CBDG) funding and the Surface Transportation Program (STP) suballocation formula for transportation infrastructure.  While CBDG was debated, there was little interest on the part of Congress to use that program for significant investment.  However, the STP suballocation formula was incorporated into both bills.  Additionally, Patton Boggs has been juggling the many other King County interests in the stimulus bill, including water and wastewater infrastructure, assistance to public health districts, health care IT, and support for regional health care entities such as the Alliance, road and transit infrastructure as well as support for transit operating funds.  The final outcome is still unknown but on January 28; we were successful in passing an amendment to increase the amount for transit projects by $3 billion.  We worked this amendment and other transportation issues along with our partners at T4America.  We will continue aggressive advocacy of our interest as the federal stimulus package moves toward final adoption in February.
Additional Work - Preparing for the 111th Congress 
And New Administration 
Immediately following the election, we received a sixty-four page paper titled President-elect Barack Obama and the 111th Congress - What to Expect.  This document was shared with all the Department Legislative Liaisons, Operations Cabinet and the County Council.  A shorter memo focused on the Urban Policy Agenda outlined by President Barack Obama which was also provided to King County.  These documents were used by the Executive Office and the departments as they developed their FY2010 federal agenda requests.  They continue to be an excellent reference as the new Administration is formed and their policy initiatives are developed. 
Planned Lobbying Efforts for 2009
The Executive Office federal lobbying contact is currently out for competitive bid.  The Scope of Services included in the recent Request for Proposal is attached.  A final scope will be negotiated before a contract is signed. 

Scope of Services

Services performed by the Consultant would allow the King County Executive to track and advocate at the federal level on a range of issues being prioritized by the Executive for congressional and federal agency action.  The Consultant will assist with implementing the county's federal legislative agenda, in collaboration with the lead consultant on the county’s adopted Federal Agenda under a contract with the Metropolitan King County Council.  The Consultant will provide assistance on emerging federal issues of interest to the County Executive, and assist in the development and implementation of the Executive’s federal strategies in the primary areas of interest listed below.  The Consultant will also assist in searching and applying for federal grants and programs.  The Consultant will provide advocacy, monitoring, reporting services, grants and other appropriation services, and coalition building, as defined below:

The primary areas of interest are:

Health Information Network


Quality Health Care and Payment Reform


Surface Transportation Reauthorization


Aviation Reauthorization


Economic Stimulus Package


Puget Sound Recovery


Alternative Energy and Climate Change

Proposed Scope of Services/ Heath Information Technology Network/Quality Health Care Federal Agenda Items

The Consultant will:

1. Track and advise the Executive on the county’s Federal Agenda items for health care reform, including innovative pilot projects and demonstration projects that focus on quality care and payment reform; legislation aimed at reducing employer costs and approving biogenerics; and health education and wellness program grant opportunities.
2. Seek and identify opportunities for testimony in key Congressional committees as it relates to payment, medical and other employer or regional health care reform efforts aligned with the priorities of the Puget Sound Health Alliance and King County’s Health Reform Initiative.

3. Arrange for meetings or speaking opportunities with potential allies in Washington DC with members of Congress in the Senate and House including the key leadership on health care issues, Washington delegation, federal agencies and the White House, National Association of County Officials (NACO), special interest groups, national public and private associations, and national media.  

4. Provide advice to the county on other health care related issues before Congress or the Administration.

Proposed Scope of Services/Surface Transportation, Aviation and Economic Stimulus Requests

The Consultant will:

1. Track and advise the Executive on the surface transportation, aviation and economic stimulus authorization and transportation related issues and projects prioritized by the King County Executive.

2. Arrange for meetings or speaking opportunities with potential allies in Washington DC with members of Congress in the Senate and House including the key leadership on transportation issues, Washington delegation, federal agencies and the White House, NACO, special interest groups, national public and private associations, and national media.  

3. Submit all necessary paperwork and serve as primary point of contact with delegation and federal agencies and White House for assigned transportation projects and issues.

4. Consider opportunities for the Executive to build a stronger relationship with key Congressional leaders and Administration officials. 

5. Seek and identify opportunities for testimony in key Congressional committees as it relates transportation issues, particularly to advocate for expansion of transit and smart growth strategies to reduce Vehicle Miles Traveled (VMT) and sprawl. 

6. Provide advice to the county on other related transportation issues before Congress or the federal agencies and White House.

7. Identify coalitions and other stakeholder groups to collaborate our advocacy efforts, including the Brookings Institution’s Blue Print for America’s Prosperity Initiative and the T4America Campaign on transportation reauthorization. 

Proposed Scope of Services/Puget Sound Recovery/Alternative Energy & Climate Change

The Consultant will:

1. Track and advise the Executive on Puget Sound Recovery related appropriations and legislation aligned with the priorities of the Puget Sound Partnership, including the Puget Sound Recovery Act of 2008. 

2. Track and advise the Executive on key climate change legislative action, including the Climate Security Act of 2008 and other climate change bills. 
3. Arrange for meetings or speaking opportunities with potential allies in Washington DC with members of Congress in the Senate and House including the key leadership on natural resource, energy and climate change issues, Washington delegation, federal agencies and the White House, National Association of County Officials (NACO), special interest groups, national public and private associations, and national media. 
4. Provide assistance with obtaining grant or other federal funding for alternative energy pilot efforts.

5. Track and advise the Executive on the funding and implementation of the Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant program administration by the U.S. Department of Energy. 

6. Provide advice and advocacy assistance on other natural resource and energy issues as they emerge as priorities for the Executive.

7. Identify coalitions and other stakeholder groups to collaborate our advocacy efforts, including NACO Green Government Advisory Group, Cool Counties and Climate Communities. 

Products/deliverables:

The consultant will prepare a monthly summary that describes the work and activities completed as part of each of the tasks included in the Scope of Services.  Such information should include contacts and meetings and will be used to document work on the assigned projects and submitted with each monthly billing invoice.
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